OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 26 SEPTEMBER 2002 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Jefferson (Chairman), Councillors Mrs Bradley, Dodd, Mrs Fisher (as substitute for Councillor Mrs Bowman), Guest, Knapton, Mrs Mallinson and Mrs Rutherford.  

ALSO

PRESENT:
The Portfolio Holder for Community Activities attended part of the meeting.

OSM.68/02
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillor Mrs Bowman, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive, and the City Solicitor and Secretary.

OSM.69/02
AGENDA

The Chairman proposed that Agenda items A.5 (Best Value Reviews for 2002/2003) and A.6 (Housing Strategy Best Value Review) be dealt with together, which course of action was agreed.

OSM.70/02
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors Dodd and Mrs Mallinson declared personal interests in accordance with the City Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the items of business relating to Best Value Reviews for 2002/2003 and the Housing Strategy Best Value Review.  The interest related to their membership of Carlisle Housing Association Shadow Board.

OSM.71/02
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meetings held on 4 July and 15 August 2002 were agreed as a correct record of the meetings and signed by the Chairman.

OSM.72/02
MINUTES OF OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES


AND REFERENCES TO MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

The Chairmen of the respective Overview and Scrutiny Committees presented the Minutes of the undermentioned meetings:-

(a)
Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee of 20 August (special meeting) and 29 August 2002

The Chairman of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee commented that the meeting held on 20 August 2002 had been a special meeting arranged specifically to deal with one item of business.  He felt that everyone had been afforded the opportunity to provide input and that it was a particularly good way of progressing important items of business.

Referring to Minute COS.122/02, the Chairman added that the Committee had made its views known with regard to Disabled Access and a further report was coming forward to the next meeting of the Committee.

RESOLVED - That such Minutes be noted.

(b)
Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee of 5 September 2002

The Chairman of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee indicated that the bulk of the meeting had been devoted to the Customer Contact Best Value Review.    He added that four Members of the Executive had accompanied the Committee on their visits to Newcastle City Council and Derwentside District Council and their involvement was welcomed.

RESOLVED – That such Minutes be noted.

(c)
Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee of 12 September 2002

Councillor Mrs Mallinson commented that she had required to leave the meeting during consideration of the item of business relating to On Street Parking Enforcement Review (Minute IOS.81/02 refers) and asked that the Minutes be amended to reflect that.

The Chairman of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee drew attention to the major items discussed during what had been a lengthy meeting.  She added that the meeting of the Committee to be held on 5 December 2002 would be an all day meeting in order that the afternoon session could be devoted to the re‑scoping of the Regeneration Best Value Review.

A Member commented that under Overview and Scrutiny Members were able to enter into detailed discussions and that was a particular advantage of the system when compared to the old Committee structure.

A Member cautioned against moving towards a scenario whereby meetings became too lengthy.   The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer indicated that he endeavoured to structure Agendas in such a way that the key items of business were considered early on, thus ensuring that they received the attention they deserved.

The Chairman of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee expressed concern that Overview and Scrutiny Committees were not being afforded the opportunity to comment upon certain items of business prior to their being considered by the Executive.  She added that under the Council’s Constitution the only avenue open to Members was to call in such decisions.  That course of action may not be appropriate in situations where Members did not disagree with the decision reached, but merely wished to have their comments considered.  She added that she had no wish to be obstructive by holding up Executive decision making, and suggested that the timetabling of meetings of the Executive and Overview and Scrutiny required to be looked at.  

A Member added that the manner by which items were scheduled in the Forward Plan required to be addressed to ensure that sufficient time was allowed for them to go to the Executive via Overview and Scrutiny.

A Member added that care required to be taken to ensure that the urgency Rules were not employed as a way of avoiding issues being considered by Overview and Scrutiny.

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer indicated that, in his opinion, some of these problems which Members had highlighted were diminishing, and that he was now getting much more support from Officers.

A Member commented that Performance Indicators were an increasing part of the Committees’ workload, but the training requested by Members had yet to be provided.

The Corporate Best Value Officer indicated that she had been asked by the Head of Corporate Policy and Strategy to pursue Best Value training and that the Performance Officer was to have provided training on performance monitoring.  However, since the Performance Officer had now left the Authority she would investigate the possibility of joint training being provided for Members, that training to include the interpretation of indicators and how local priorities were reflected.

RESOLVED – (1) That, subject to the above, such Minutes be noted.

(2) That the Executive be advised of the concerns expressed by Members that they were not always afforded the opportunity to consider items of business prior to the Executive reaching a decision thereon.

OSM.73/02
PARTICIPATION OF PORTFOLIO HOLDERS IN MEETINGS OF OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES

Pursuant to Minute IOS.84/02, the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer reported that a Portfolio Holder had, at the meeting of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 12 September 2002, sought clarification of the position regarding the participation of Portfolio Holders in meetings of Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer commented that such attendance was separate to any formal invitation to a Portfolio Holder to discuss a particular matter, and cautioned against the scenario whereby Portfolio Holders were co‑opted into Committees.

He therefore sought the guidance of Members as to the possible adoption of a process to govern the invitation of Portfolio Holders to such meetings.

In considering the matter, Members foresaw difficulties where questions of a political nature were asked and believed that information of a factual nature was best provided by Officers.  Members concluded that they were broadly happy with the current arrangements where Portfolio Holders could attend Overview and Scrutiny meetings if they wished and were sometimes invited to do so by the Chairs of the Committees.

RESOLVED – That the Chairmen of Overview and Scrutiny Committees would, at their discretion, continue to invite Portfolio Holders to attend meetings of the Committees where such input was considered to be relevant.

OSM.74/02
WORK PROGRAMME FOR OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES

An amended Work Programme for all of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees was submitted.

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer highlighted certain individual work programme items of particular interest and responded to Members’ questions.

A Member stressed the need for careful monitoring of Best Value Action Plans, especially following the implementation of Government legislation.  She particularly drew attention to partnership working on Elderly Services provision.

The Corporate Best Value Officer advised that Action Plans were brought to Committee on a six monthly basis and that Officers would update them accordingly.  The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer indicated that he would, with the Chairman’s permission, contact the Officer concerned and request that an update report be provided.  The relevant Chairman confirmed his agreement to that course of action.

RESOLVED – That the amended Work Programme for the Overview and Scrutiny Committees be received.

OSM.75/02
MONITORING OF AND CHANGES TO THE FORWARD PLAN

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented report TC.193/02 informing Members of changes to the Executive’s Forward Plans for the periods 1 August  2002 to 30 November 2002 and 1 September 2002 to 31 December 2002.

He added that the Chairman of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee had expressed concern as to whether the item relating to Car Parking in the City had truly been urgent, and questioned whether it should have been considered by the Executive under the General Exception Rules.

RESOLVED – That the modifications, deferrals and departures from the Forward Plans for 1 August 2002 to 30 November 2002 and 1 September 2002 to 31 December 2002 be noted.

OSM.76/02
BEST VALUE REVIEWS FOR 2002/2003 


HOUSING STRATEGY BEST VALUE REVIEW

The Corporate Best Value Officer presented report TC.196/02 setting out those Best Value Reviews which were scheduled to be undertaken during 2002/03 namely:

· A Strategic Approach to Housing;

· Democratic Engagement (previously titled Community Engagement); and

· Planning (incorporating all sections of the Department).

Regeneration had been reviewed in 2001/2002 but, due to problems with that Review, it would be revisited during the current financial year.

She provided a brief explanation of the issues surrounding each of the following Reviews:

· Neighbourhood Renewal;

· A Strategic Approach to Housing;

· Democratic Engagement; and

· Planning.

Members were asked to :

(a)
consider the scheduled programme and, if content, assign each of the Reviews to a relevant Overview and Scrutiny Committee to manage; and

(b)
decide whether this Committee or individual Committees should conduct the re‑scoping of the Regeneration and Strategic Housing Reviews. 

In addition, and pursuant to Minute 0SM.67/02 the Committee was requested to review the position as regards the way forward for the Strategic Housing Review.

In considering the matter, Members expressed serious concerns about the proposed involvement of a Scrutiny Officer in leading a Best Value Review.  It was felt that this would probably cause a conflict of interest and further would reduce resources available for Overview and Scrutiny.  

Members also proposed that the Head of Paid Service be asked to nominate a senior Officer as lead in all Best Value Reviews.

There then followed detailed discussion regarding A Strategic Approach to Housing Best Value Review.

The Acting Director of Housing was present at the meeting.   He informed Members that he had been appointed on an interim basis and took his brief from the Town Clerk and Chief Executive, namely:

(i)
to provide capacity in management of the Housing Department until the proposed transfer on 9 December 2002;

(ii)
to facilitate the transfer; and

(iii)
to ensure that the City Council was fully prepared for its responsibilities post transfer.

The Acting Director stressed firstly that it was important not to lose sight of the valuable work already carried out and, secondly, reiterated the view that it would be unrealistic to undertake a full scale Strategic Approach to Housing Review at this time. 

The Acting Director had not yet had sight of the new legislation governing homelessness, but felt that it was particularly important to ensure that arrangements for homelessness service delivery were adequate.  He commented that HACAS Chapman Hendy had carried out work as part of the Review, but felt that the scale of homelessness had been understated and the issue would become more visible following the housing stock transfer.

He would be submitting a report to the Executive at the end of October and suggested that the Housing Strategy Best Value Review : Scoping Paper form the basis of a framework to prepare the way forward for the Council post December 2002.

Members reiterated that they had, at the last meeting, asked that the Best Value Inspectorate be advised of their reservations over continuing with the Review and that the views of the Inspectorate be sought as to the way forward (Minute OSM.67/02 refers).    A Member added that it appeared that some misunderstanding had arisen as to the position, but he had referred other Members back to that minute.

The Corporate Best Value Officer indicated that she had contacted the Inspectorate but had yet to receive a response and Members asked that the matter be pursued.  The Corporate Best Value Officer confirmed that she would contact the Inspectorate that afternoon and endeavour to obtain a response within a week.

A Member commented that the strategic housing role was an increasingly important activity for the Authority and it was therefore important to proceed with the “compare” element and to ensure that partnership working was in place.  Members added that Carlisle had a good record, particularly as regards homelessness provision, and it would be more appropriate to look at Carlisle’s family group of Local Authorities, rather than say Eden District Council, to ensure that the Council was comparing like with like.

The Acting Director advised that the Housing Strategy would require to be all embracing and drew attention to a document which appeared on the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister website entitled “Effective Housing Strategies and Plans”.   He again stressed the need to be realistic as to what could be achieved and suggested that Officers continue with the most pressing work which in turn could go towards a formal Review in the New Year.

The Corporate Best Value Officer stated that the Inspectorate were usually reasonable provided the reasons for delaying were justifiable.  She pointed out that Housing was likely to be a key service area under CPA and that Cumbrian Districts may be included in the first tranche in February 2003. The best use of the interim period would probably be to deal with acknowledged weaknesses. 

A Member questioned whether it would be possible to proceed with the Review following 9 December.

The Development Officer (Housing Department) felt that it should be, provided the issues surrounding the homelessness service had been ironed out.  She added that the overarching part of the work was almost complete as regards the challenge and consult elements.

Referring to Minute 
COS.109/02, the Chairman of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee indicated that he had attended a meeting of the Review Team and wondered whether he could continue to do so in an observatory capacity.  That course of action was agreed.

RESOLVED – (1) Members proposed that the Head of Paid Service should be asked to nominate a senior Officer as lead in all Best Value Reviews. 

(2) That the re‑scoping necessary for the Reviews of Neighbourhood Renewal and A Strategic Approach to Housing be carried out by the Infrastructure and Community Overview and Scrutiny Committees respectively.

(3) That the programme of Best Value Reviews scheduled to be undertaken during 2002/2003, as detailed within report TC.196/02 be agreed, and that they be assigned as follows:

Best Value Review



Overview and Scrutiny Committee
Neighbourhood Renewal


Infrastructure

A Strategic Approach to Housing

Community

Democratic Engagement


Community

Planning




Infrastructure

(4) That the Corporate Best Value Officer be instructed to contact the Best Value Inspectorate detailing the Committee’s reservations over continuing with the Housing Strategy Best Value Review at this time and seeking views on the way forward, and it be noted that a special meeting of the Committee may be required to discuss that response.

[The meeting ended at 3.35 pm]

